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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON 

ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY MATTERS OF THE 

PREPARATORY COMMITTEE OF THE FORTY-SECOND REGULAR SESSION 

OF THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY

(To be presented to the Preparatory Committee at its meeting of May 24, 2012)
In my capacity as Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters (SAAP) of the Preparatory Committee of the the forty-second regular session of the General Assembly, I have the honor to present to the member states for their consideration a summary of the work accomplished by the SAAP in preparation for the regular session of the General Assembly to be held in Cochabamba, Bolivia, from June 3 to 5, 2012.

I. OFFICERS
The Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters (SAAP) was installed by the Preparatory Committee on February 24, 2012, and elected the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of the Permanent Council (CAAP), Ambassador John Beale, Permanent Representative of Barbados, as Chair of the SAAP.

The Chair of the SAAP was assisted by the First Vice Chair of the CAAP, Counselor César Edgardo Martínez Flores, Alternate Representative of El Salvador, acting on this occasion as Vice Chair of the SAAP.

II. ASSIGNMENT OF topics FOR STUDY BY THE SUBCOMMITTEE
In accordance with the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly, and pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1, the General Assembly instructed the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters to consider a proposal, to be referred to the General Assembly  at its forty-second regular session, to be held in June 2012, to establish the overall budget level and the sources of financing for the 2013 program-budget, to include quota income, interest and rental income, contributions for technical supervision and administrative support from the Special Multilateral Fund of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (FEMCIDI) and from trust and specific funds, and all other miscellaneous income; and the overall budget level would include a proposal to cover the cost-of-living and statutory increases.
In this connection, the Preparatory Committee instructed the Subcommittee to consider matters of a budgetary nature that would have to be considered and submitted to the General Assembly for approval. The Subcommittee considered the overall budget level for expenditures for 2012 and the total amount of quota income from the member states. 


In addition, pursuant to resolution CP/RES. 996 (1832/11), adopted ad referendum of the General Assembly, the Subcommittee considered a proposed budget for the use of Indirect Cost Recovery (ICR) resources, which will be based on projected revenue equivalent to 90 percent of the average Indirect Cost Recovery obtained in the three years preceding 2012. This ICR budget will be approved by the General Assembly. 

III. PROCEEDINGS

A. Guidelines for preparation of the program-budget for 2012
At the meeting of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of April 24, 2012, the Secretary for Administration and Finance presented to the member states the financial situation of the Organization for 2013, and focused on the following main points:
· The Regular Fund quotas will remain at their 2012 level;

· Member state quotas that are two or more years in arrears will be deducted from the Regular Fund budget ceiling unless payments are made prior to the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly;

· The ICR Fund subsidy to the Regular Fund will be reduced from to US$2.5 million in 2012 to US$1.5 million in 2013;

· The miscellaneous budget projection is adjusted to US$1.3 million to reflect market conditions affecting interest and rental income;

· A commitment to contribute US$500,000 to the Reserve Subfund has been included; and

· The maximum number of 434 Regular Fund posts has been included to ensure that the impact of the decision on the budget ceiling for personnel is clearly understood.


This proposal would result in a reduction of the Regular Fund budget ceiling from US$85.349 million in 2012 to US$82.028 million in 2013, with a total of US$81.528 million available after taking into account the contribution to the Reserve Subfund. 


Likewise, the proposal will revise the rules for determining the quota payment status of member states so that, to be “considered current,” they would have to pay their quotas or present a payment plan by March 31 of the fiscal year instead of April 30.  


Based on the presentation by the Secretary for Administration and Finance, the Subcommittee held its first meeting on the same date, April 24, at which it exchanged views and requested deletion of any reference in the draft resolution to a budget ceiling adjustable for the payment of quotas in arrears, emphasizing the need for a fixed budget ceiling.

It also agreed, inter alia, on the following:
a. To request the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF) to provide written information on the concerns raised at the meeting, which was done in document AG/CP/Sub.AAP-368/12.

b. To request the SAF to prepare a rev. 1 of the draft resolution “Financing of the 2013 Program-Budget of the Organization,” considering the preliminary comments of member states and identifying new paragraphs in the draft, which was done in document AG/CP/Sub.AAP 366/12 rev. 1; and
c. To convene an informal meeting, which was held on May 9, to discuss the draft resolution and try to find points of agreement.
B. Conclusion of the work of the SAAP

The SAAP completed its work in preparation for the forty-second regular session of the General Assembly on May 15, 2012, upon reaching consensus on the overall level of the program-budget for 2013.
In this regard, the SAAP approved the draft resolution “Financing of the 2013 Program-Budget of the Organization”, document AG/CP/Sub.AAP-366/12 rev. 3, which approved the following:
· To set the overall budget level of the program-budget of the Regular Fund for 2013 at US$82,027,807, and to finance it as follows:
· Net contributions of member states in the form of Regular Fund quota payments of US$78,925,755, apportioned as follows:
· Total gross assessments of US$81,105,400 apportioned according to the methodology for calculating the scale of quota assessments adopted in resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXIV-E/07).
· A reduction of US$336,945 in prompt payment discounts accredited pursuant to the measures to encourage the prompt payment of quotas, adopted by means of resolution AG/RES. 1757 (XXX-O/00), as amended by resolutions AG/RES. 2157 (XXXV-O/05) and AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1.
· A reduction of US$1,842,700, to take into account the nonpayment risk of the member states. 
· Contribution of US$302,052 from FEMCIDI to the Regular Fund for technical supervision and administrative support, in keeping with Article 80 of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat, which contribution, according to the FEMCIDI Statutes, will be up to 15 percent of the net amount approved in 2012 for execution in 2013;
· Income of US$1,500,000 for technical supervision and administrative support of the trust funds and specific funds (Indirect Cost Recovery); and
· Other income of US$1,300,000 for interest, rentals, and amortizations, inter alia.
· To set the overall expenditure ceiling of the Indirect Cost Recovery Fund account to US$6,750,875, which includes the transfer of US$1,500,000 to the Regular Fund for technical supervision and administrative support, in accordance with resolution CP/RES. 996 (1832/11), approved ad referendum of this session of the General Assembly, provided that said amount is actually collected.
· To assign $500,000 in the 2013 program-budget to replenish the Reserve Subfund of the Regular Fund.


In concluding this report on the work accomplished by the SAAP in preparation for the next regular session of the General Assembly, I would like to express my gratitude to all delegations for their contributions and their participation.
John Beale
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Barbados
Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters
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